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HYMN: When in Our Music God is Glorified vs. 1 & 2 
 
Speaker 1: Introduction 
 
500 years ago, thanks to converging forces in Europe – the end of the Bubonic 
Plague, the beginning of the Renaissance, the invention of movable type, the rise 
of nation-states and the fall of the Byzantine Empire – conditions were ripe for 
new ideas to plant and grow, even in Christian thought. Who knew that one priest 
could turn the Western world upside-down, simply by asking questions? 
 
In 1517, Martin Luther, a priest in Wittenberg, Germany began questioning Church 
practices. He simply wanted a conversation. Instead, things escalated quickly. 
Others began protesting with Luther. Political powers took sides, alliances formed, 
threats and insults were traded. Tensions rose until a split was inevitable. The 
Protestant Reformation occurred, Lutheranism was born, and 500 years later we 
gather this evening heirs of a world that was forever changed. 
 
Tonight, we tell the story of these protestors and their legacy today. We will 
explore through sacred music how their spirit of reform continues to live in us, 
shape us and season the Church and the world around us. We let our music tell the 
story of God’s faithfulness to all of God’s people, sola fide, sola scriptura, sola 
gratia. And of course, soli Deo gloria! 
 
 
HYMN: When in Our Music God is Glorified vs. 5 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Speaker 2: The Reformation Event 
 
In 1517, Martin Luther’s invitation to discuss church practices led to a fight that 
left Europe at war with itself and the Christian Church split again. What began as a 
debate in Wittenberg spread through the German states, then all the way to Rome. 
 
When Luther was ordered to attend the Diet of Worms, he was asked to abandon 
his challenges to Church teachings and the pope’s authority. He refused repeatedly. 
His allies came to his defense while others believed he was wrong for speaking 
against the Church and Pope Leo. Ultimately, Martin Luther was excommunicated 
– banned from the Church and the sacraments. 
 
Luther wrote catechisms for families to teach the faith at home. He translated the 
bible into German—the language of the ordinary, common folk—so that everyone 
could read and hear the Word of God. He wrote treatises explaining why he 
continued to protest and push for reform in the Church. People still hoped that 
peace with Rome was possible. 
 
That was not to be. As more protestors joined Luther’s cause, it became clear that 
not only was a split coming, but also war. As the protests spread across Germany, 
it divided everyone and eventually spread all over Europe. There was no turning 
back. 
 
The reformers, first called Evangelicals, began to be called “Protestants” because 
of their protest and “Lutherans.” With scripture translated into the local language, 
literacy increased rapidly. Preaching and teaching focused salvation by faith 
through grace apart from works of the Law. Priests now married and had families.  
 
Luther’s reforms spread not only through preaching, teaching, and writing, but also 
through hymns. The hymns of Luther and other Lutheran reformers were sermons 
in song—Law and Gospel preached from the mouths of ordinary people, theology 
enshrined in their heads and their hearts. Among these early hymn writers we 
should remember Elisabeth Cruciger, first Lutheran woman hymn writer and 
personal friend of Martin Luther, and in the following generation, Paul Gerhardt, 
both of whose hymns we still sing today.  
 



We join now in singing one of the great anthems of the Reformation, penned by 
Luther himself, Lord, Keep Us Steadfast in Your Word. We pray, as we sing, that 
we would be kept faithful to God’s Word through Jesus Christ amid all the 
struggles of this world and that we might have the Spirit’s strength and peace all 
our days. 
 
 
HYMN: Lord, Keep Us Steadfast in Your Word



Speaker 3: Lutheranism spreads beyond the German Lands 
 
The Reformation began in the German lands but it did not remain there. The 
reform movement and its gospel message spread throughout Europe. The scriptures 
and catechisms were quickly translated into various languages and tongues as early 
as 1526. Lutherans were soon numbered in countries we now call Denmark, 
Norway, and Sweden; Finland, Poland, Iceland, Slovakia, and the Baltic States.  
 
There are many saints we remember from these lands and people. There is Mikael 
Agricola, prominent Finnish bishop and leader who translated the bible into the 
Finnish language, and Laurentis and Olav Petri, brothers who brought the Lutheran 
reforms to Sweden. In successive generations, we recall other Lutheran reformers 
such as Soren Kierkegaard, Nicholai Grundtvig, and Hans Nils Hauge.  
 
Hymns written by Martin Luther were translated from German and printed in 
Nordic and Slovak hymnals along with additional hymns written by local authors 
such as Jiri Tranovsky, Thomas Kingo, and Lina Sandell—all of whom have 
hymns in our modern hymnals. One of the most beloved hymns even in the United 
States is Children of the Heavenly Father, the traditional baptism hymn in Swedish 
congregations. “Though he giveth or he taketh, God his children ne’er forsaketh, 
his the loving purpose solely to preserve them pure and holy.” 
 
 
HYMN: Children of the Heavenly Father 
 



Speaker 4: Muhlenberg and Lutheranism in America 
 
The 17th century saw large numbers of Europeans emigrate to and settled in North 
America on Native American lands. Lutherans from Sweden established 
congregations in Delaware, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania. Dutch-speaking 
Lutherans established congregations in New York. Frederick Lutheran on St. 
Thomas in the Virgin Islands is one the ELCA’s oldest continous congregation 
having been established by Danish colonial missionaries in 1666. 
 
In New Jersey, Lutherans, primarily German, settled on the land of the Lenni-
Lenape people. These first white settlers relied heavily on lay preachers and 
leaders for spiritual care. As these groups grew larger, they asked for ministers to 
be sent to them. 
 
Henry Melchior Muhlenberg answered that call. He came first to serve in 
Pennsylvania, and established the first Lutheran synod in America, the 
Pennsylvania Ministerium. Not only did he help to establish churches in 
Pennsylvania and New Jersey, but he also began elevating and training colonial 
leadership for ministry. 
 
Muhlenberg’s legacy is still present in places like Zion, Long Valley and Zion, 
Oldwick. The “Patriarch of the Lutheran Church in America” assisted not only the 
Germans in America but also other European settlers. His motto “ecclesia 
plantanda” “the Church must be planted” was his lifelong mission to spread the 
gospel of Jesus Christ and establish faithful Lutheran ministry in North America. 
 
Because of Muhlenberg, Lutheran churches were able to grow strong and stable, to 
raise up new leaders and to become active participants in colonial New Jersey and 
an infant United States. To this early establishment of Lutheran congregations in 
America, successive waves of immigration would build our church. 
 
Let us sing one of the rugged, early American hymns that has come down to us, 
How Firm a Foundation. Jesus Christ is the foundation upon which the church is 
built and will be preserved come what may. 
 
HYMN: How Firm a Foundation 



Speaker 5: Lutheranism’s Complicated Racial History 
 
Lutheranism in America has had a complicated history of racial relations. There 
have been moments of grace and triumph, moments that have too often been 
forgotten that deserve celebration, and moments of disgrace that deserve nothing 
short of repentance. 
 
There is evidence of both free and enslaved black members in New York’s oldest 
Lutheran congregation as early as 1669. However, in 1735 Willhelm Christoph 
Berkenmeyer, pastor of the congregation, who was worried that slaves might find 
in the gospel, and in baptism, a theology of liberation, wrote the following words 
into the church’s constitution, “In regard to the Negroes, a pastor shall previously 
ascertain that they do not intend to abuse their Christianity, to break the laws of the 
land, or to dissolve the tie of obedience; yea, he must have a positive promise that 
Christianity will not only be entered upon, but that the same shall be practiced in 
life.” Pastor Berkenmeyer owned slaves. 
 
While most might assume that the oldest congregation in our synod was founded 
by European immigrants, or white colonists, in fact Zion, Oldwick was organized 
over 300 years ago by a freed slave, Aree von Guinea. While still held in slavery, 
von Guinea had converted to Lutheranism in New York. It was in von Guinea’s 
home in 1714 that Justus Faulckner, the first Lutheran pastor ordained in America, 
presided over Zion’s first service. At that service three children were baptized, one 
of the three was Jora Day listed in the record as colored. 
 
In 1832, Jehu Jones, Jr. became the first African-American Lutheran pastor. He 
served as a missionary to Liberia and then established congregations in 
Philadelphia, Gettysburg, and Chambersburg, PA.  
 
Too often this history is forgotten. 
 
Lutherans were present and involved in the work of the Civil Rights Movement. 
Lutherans marched and organized and protested for the freedoms denied black 
Americans.  
 



The twentieth century saw moments of renewed commitment to urban ministry and 
pledges to increase racial and ethnic diversity. These were moments of triumph and 
frequently eventual failure on the part of Lutheran Church to bridge racial divides.  
 
Several important black Lutheran theologians and pastors must be named and 
remembered: Bishop Nelson Trout, first African-American Bishop elected in 1983; 
The Rev. Dr. Rudolph Featherstone, first black graduate of Gettysburg College and 
professor at Trinity Lutheran Seminary; and Bishop Will Herzfeld, Presiding 
Bishop of the AELC. 
 
This is a complicated history. There were Lutheran abolitionists and Lutheran 
slave-owners. Lutherans, who worked to establish evangelistic efforts to the black 
community and integrate congregations, and efforts to solidify a segregated, white 
majority denomination. Lutherans, who worked for Civil Rights and Lutheran 
congregations that were active participants in white flight.  
 
This complicated relationship is not just a matter of history. The massacre at 
Mother Emmanuel AME Church—where Dylann Roof, a member of an ELCA 
congregation, shot and killed nine people after Bible study, including the Rev. 
Clementa C. Pickney and the Rev. Daniel L. Simmons, both graduates of our 
Lutheran Theological Southern Seminary—has surely reiterated for us again our 
church’s sin of racism and Lutheranism entanglement on all sides.  
 
We repent our past, we celebrate African-American Lutheran achievement, and we 
pray for a better tomorrow, even as we sing: “Precious Lord, take my hand, lead 
me on, let me stand, I am tired, I am weak, I am worn. Through the storm, through 
the night, lead me on to the light, take my hand, Precious Lord, lead me home.” 
 
 
HYMN: Precious Lord, Take My Hand



Speaker 6: Lutheranism—Voice of Protest 
 
Lutheranism has always been a reform movement and protest is in our DNA. The 
gospel of Jesus Christ compels us to speak out and work for God’s justice in the 
world. Sometimes this is easy; most of the time it is not.  
 
The past century has been occasion for Lutherans to once again find their voice of 
protest. During some the darkest days of human history—in the midst of the 
Second World War and the horror of the Holocaust—a small group of Lutheran 
pastors and theologians had the courage to speak out against the evils of Nazism. 
These members of the Confessing Church risked position, livelihood, personal 
safety, and even their lives to remain true to the gospel of Jesus Christ.  
 
Two of these courageous Lutherans were Martin Niemoller and Dietrich 
Bonheoffer. Their words deserve hearing again. From Niemoller: 

First they came for the Socialists, and I did not speak out— 
Because I was not a Socialist. 
Then they came for the Trade Unionists, and I did not speak out—  
Because I was not a Trade Unionist. 
Then they came for the Jews, and I did not speak out—  
Because I was not a Jew. 
Then they came for me—and there was no one left to speak for me. 

Now hear the words of Bonhoeffer, who would die in a concentration camp on 
April 9th 1945: 

“Christianity stands or falls with its revolutionary protest against violence, 
arbitrariness, and pride of power, and with its plea for the weak. Christians 
are doing too little to make these points clear ... Christendom adjusts itself 
far too easily to the worship of power. Christians should give more offense, 
shock the world far more, than they are doing now.” 

And these words:  
“There is no way to peace along the way to safety. For peace must be dared. 
It is the great venture.” 

 
Around the world, there have been revolutions that started in prayer. Some of the 
first gatherings of protest that eventually helped bring down the Berlin Wall were 
prayer meetings at St. Nicholas Church in Leipzig—a Lutheran congregation. The 
cause for Namibian independence was spurred in a country with one of the highest 



populations of Lutherans in the world. The gospel of freedom still changes hearts 
and lives. 
 
Women also found their voice for protest and change in new ways during the 20th 
century. We remember the Rev. Elizabeth Platz, first woman ordained in American 
Lutheranism; Bishop April Larsen, first woman bishop in the ELCA; Bishop 
Elizabeth Eaton, first female Presiding Bishop of the ELCA; and our own Bishop 
Tracie Bartholomew, first female bishop of the New Jersey Synod. These women 
stand alongside the many, many other women who refused to be silent and 
demanded their voice be heard. The work is not over. Women continue to have to 
protest for an equal sharing and an equal voice. 
 
Likewise, the last decades have seen a monumental shift in the rights and full 
inclusion of gay, lesbian, bisexual, transgender, and queer people in society and in 
the church. This has been a hard fought fight. Nevertheless, we now celebrate that 
the Church has come this far by faith.  
 
The Holy Spirit is still at work. The Church of God is roused from sleep by the 
good news of Jesus Christ—chains are broken, captives set free, and new life 
springs up where once there was only death.  
 
 
HYMN: Goodness Is Stronger Than Evil



Speaker 7: Globalization of Lutheranism 
 
We are a global church. Lutherans pray in Tamil, Arabic, Swahili, Mandarin, 
Spanish, and Russian as well as English, Swedish, and German. Lutherans come 
from a variety of cultures, ethnicities, and backgrounds. We are not homogenous or 
monolithic. 
 
Lutherans live on every continent—well, save for a consistent presence on 
Antarctica, but even there we have some evangelistic work, and in musical form 
nonetheless. Lutheran hymn writer and pastor Rusty Edwards’ hymn “Praise the 
One who Breaks the Darkness” has been reported as having been sung in 
Antarctica, the darkest place on earth—how is that for the power of Lutheran 
Hymns—they sing them on South Pole!  
 
The Lutheran World Federation is a worldwide communion of churches. It is made 
up of 145 member churches that span the globe. Together we work together to 
bring God’s message of justice, reconciliation, and peace to all the world.  
 
Lutheranism is also an ecumenical movement. We have relationships, partnerships, 
dialogues, and formal declarations that unite us with Christians of every 
denomination. From the global work of the World Council of Churches to the 
grassroots efforts of local congregations joining in mission, Lutheranism takes 
seriously Christ’s prayer that we all might be one.  
 
Perhaps shocking to an American audience, but we are but a small section of world 
Lutheranism. And as our world continues to become an ever more global 
community, our church should reflect this diversity too. God speaks every tongue 
and is found in every culture. The Holy Spirit continues to blow through the 
Church calling us to “Cantad al Senor un cantico nuevo,” to “Sing to the Lord a 
new song.” 
 
HYMN: Oh Sing to the Lord



Closing Prayer 
 
The Lord be with you. 
And also with you. 
 
Let us pray. 
God of our weary years, God of our silent tears, God who has brought us thus far 
on the way: we give thanks that you have guided your Church in the past and we 
pray for your presence into the future. Thank you for all the saints who heard the 
good news of the gospel and found their vocation to reform your Church. Move us 
to claim our heritage founded in Christ. Bless us now and guide us on our way, 
through Jesus Christ our Savior and Lord. Amen. 
 
 
HYMN: Lift Every Voice and Sing 


